HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, JANUARY 14, 2020 - 7:00 P.M.

SELECTMEN MEETING ROOM

--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 7:00 p.m. with Selectmen Troy E. Garron, Thomas Millias and Gordon C. Andrews present.
The following business was discussed:

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Board as well as those attending tonight’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.

The Fire Chief provided Seelig a list of all those who helped the day of the plane crash on Monponsett Pond.  Seelig read each individual and what their affiliation was to the rescue.  
AGENDA
No addition to the agenda for Tuesday, January 14, 2020.

MINUTES

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board voted as follows to approve the following Selectmen Minutes:

Regular Session – October 1, 2019

Regular Session – October 9, 2019

Regular Session – November 26, 2019
Regular Session – December 3, 2019

Regular Session – December 10, 2019


Executive Session – December 10, 2019
AFFIRMED WARRANTS & COMMITMENTS

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously affirmed approval for the payment of the following warrants and commitments:

	Vendor Warrant
	# 54
	$    290,682.66 

	Payroll Warrant
	# 55
	$    397,933.91

	Vendor Warrant
	# 56
	$      52,615.51

	Withholding Warrant
	# 57
	$    145,295.21

	Vendor Warrant
	# 58
	$        7,393.79

	Payroll Warrant
	# 59
	$    374,853.31

	Vendor Warrant
	# 60
	$ 1,366,119.22

	Withholding Warrant
	# 61
	$    137,678.80

	School Warrant
	# 62
	$    504,484.09

	Ambulance Commitment

from 12/3/19 – 12/8/19
	for
	$      40,713.70

	Ambulance Commitment

from 12/9/19 – 12/15/19
	for
	$      44,525.79

	Ambulance Commitment

from 12/16/19 – 12/22/19
	for
	$      68,921.56

	Ambulance Commitment

from 12/23/19 – 12/29/19
	for
	$      25,757.14

	Ambulance Commitment

from 12/30/19 – 1/5/20
	for
	$      39,487.85
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AFFIRMED BILLS

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously affirmed payment of the following Selectmen bills: 
	Michael C. Gilman, Esquire (legal/December) …………………
RELX Inc. d/b/a LexisNexis …………………………………….
Attorney Lawrence P. Mayo, P.C. ……………………………….
	$ 1,496.00

$    140.00

$    837.00


Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board voted as follows to affirm payment of the following Selectmen Bills:

	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Abstained


	Brooks & Derensis, P.C. (legal/December) …...............................
KP law, P.C. (legal/November) ……………….............................
	$ 2,945.10
$ 3,181.76


APPROVED WARRANT & COMMITMENT
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following warrant and commitment:

	Vendor Warrant
	# 63 
	$ 70,270.93 

	Mobile Home Park Fee
	# 1
	$   5,160.00


APPROVED SELECTMEN BILLS 

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following Selectmen bills:

	National Grid (electricity/Town Hall) …………………...............  
W.B. Mason (toner & folders).……………………………….......
W.B. Mason (office supplies).……………………………………
Express Newspapers (ad/In Season Rest./alter premises) …….....
The County of Plymouth (Ply. Cty. Ext. Service) ……………….
	$ 1,323.99
$    284.82
$      20.09
$      42.00
$    150.00


GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS
Ambulance Abatements 

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to approve the following ambulance abatements: 
	November 2019 
	$ 74,015.97

	December 2019
	$ 86,702.38


Contract Negotiations/Patrol Officers/Sergeants
Both unions have requested to start negotiations for the next contract (expected FY2021 to FY2023, full contract to be negotiated).  Seelig told them that the Town would not be ready to negotiate until after meeting with the Police Chief, which is scheduled for January 28th.  He will work with Garron about dates for negotiations.
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Printing of the Town Report and Town Meeting Warrant
The cost per page went up slightly.  Currently we are paying about $24 per copy for the report.  Seelig stated that the BOS may wish to talk about switching to a report that can be printed out and bound in-house in an 8.5 x 11 inch size.  It will not look as nice but will be cost effective.  
Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to award the printing contract to Harry B. Harding & Son for the printing of the Town of Halifax 2019 Annual Report at $15.20 per page and the 2020 May Annual & Special Town Meeting Warrant at $47.60 per page.

Chapter 90 Additional Allocation
The State has notified the Town that it will receive an additional $26,935 in Chapter 90 allocation due to the supplemental budget approval.

Monponsett Street Paving & Street Sign
G.O. Co-Wallis of 597 Monponsett street wrote to the Board asking for contact information for the paving company that did the work on Route 58 in 2019 as he is dissatisfied with the driveway apron on his property.  The company was T.L. Edwards, 100 Wales Avenue Rear, Avon, MA  02322, 508-583-2029.  Seelig will send him this information.  He also complained the “no parking” sign in front of his property has not been replaced even though it is illegible.  The Highway Surveyor told Seelig that the sign will be replaced by April 20th once the ground is sufficiently unfrozen.  Seelig will notify Mr. Co-Wallis.  
Talent Bank Form from Marline Amedee
The Board has received a talent bank form from Marline Amedee indicating an interest in serving on the Youth and Recreation Commission, the ZBA and the Planning Board.  Seelig has notified all three boards and the Selectmen and asked if the Selectmen wanted to interview her for the Planning Board vacancy.  Since no one responded, he did not schedule an interview.

Municipal Vulnerability Preparedness Program
Hanson invited officials in Halifax to the meeting on January 9th and February 7th.  Seelig is waiting for a proposal from OCPC to provide MVP consulting services for Halifax.  

Waste Management Complaints
The Selectmen’s Office is averaging about one complaint every two weeks from residents using the Town’s rubbish service (most recent ones were on Jordan Road and on Wamsutta Avenue).  Seelig is relaying the complaints back to Waste Management and they appear to be correcting the problems.  No action needed.

Council on Aging Surplus Items
Moved by Andrews and second by Millias, the Board unanimously declared surplus the following pieces of equipment from the Council on Aging:




1 sewing machine

1 Phillips Magnavox stereo w/2 speakers





1 Sanyo boombox w/cassette player



1 Acer CPU






1 Sharp photocopier





1 Cannon D1320 Image class photocopier





1 Lexmark fax machine
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Zoning By-Law Discussion
This discussion has been rescheduled to January 21st at 7 p.m.  in the Great Hall.  Seelig should have a draft for multi-family by tomorrow or Thursday to send out.
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS 

Scott Grieco – Appointment to Municipal & School Building Committee
Campbell stated that Grieco has expressed an interest in serving on the Municipal & School Building Committee and will be filing the unexpired term of Gerry Elliott.  He has been to the last two committee meetings and has attended town meeting.

Moved by Andrew and second by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to appoint Scott Grieco to the municipal and School Building committee, term to expire June 30, 2021.
John Campbell review of survey

Another reason why Campbell came in was to go over the survey that the Fire Chief and the M&SBC put together and sent to the Department Heads to get their thoughts on the shape of their buildings/offices.  He summed it up with the following:

· Library
acoustic problem over there, very concerned about the bathroom – since the playground has been put back to use the bathroom is being used use all day long so that is something we ought to deal with.  Also, there has always been a problem with parking.  
· Fire Department
Complete disaster down there as the building is non-conforming to everything and he would like a new building.

· Building Maintenance Department 
Would like to see something happen so they could store all of their equipment in one area and there are small problems with walls and stuff like that.  
· Council on Aging 
The facility does not meet proper space to run the COA effectively.  Not to mention a new problem – the front room on the second floor has been closed down with the water coming in from the roof.
· The Veterans Agent’s Office
The heating and air conditioning need to be updated.
· Halifax Museum

Historical Society would like an addition to the museum and internet service there. 
· Highway Department
Needs more space and the mechanic needs a lot of new tools for the new trucks that are coming out to maintain them.
· Police Department
Building is too big; not conductive to modern policing methods and bad layout. 
The Fire Chief and Police Chief have been kicking around a lot of stuff about putting an emergency police/fire complex together.  We definitely have to come up with something for Pope’s Tavern and would like to put an article in the Town Meeting so we could get some extra help putting all this project together.  The question is how are we going to do it that we do not know but we do know that we are going to need some outside help.  So, we will be getting some prices and maybe at this coming Town Meeting we can come up with enough money to hire somebody to help us out.  

Millias said that we need to take an overall view of the whole thing and try to peck away at what we can.  
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Campbell said next week they are meeting and going to have a serious discussion on which way they should go.  Millias asked including the potential of swapping some buildings around and Campbell said maybe.
Seelig asked what areas they were thinking of using for a public safety complex or a new Council on Aging and Campbell said they are not sure yet and asked what town land is available.  He said if we go to a Council on Aging new building, that can be anywhere in town.  We have a lot of options, it’s just a matter of narrowing down and see if they work.
Garron said that we need to set priorities and Millias added and putting them all together and start pecking away at one thing at a time.  
Campbell said that we are going to need an outsider to help us pick away at that because you get a lot of one-sided views.  
Andrews asked if they had enough money in the budget to fix the roof at Pope’s Tavern. Campbell believes there is a hundred thousand dollars if that money is still available and said that they would have to declare the roof an emergency situation and try and patch it.
Nolan said there is just over $100,000 that was going to be used to fix the roof so rather than patching it they should do the whole roof. 
Campbell asked if this was something they could do as an emergency without getting three bids?  Seelig will check on it and said when you are dealing with emergencies, you do as much as you can at that moment but if you are not going to be ready to go for a week then you spend that week getting quotes.  
Dave Walsh 

Walsh first off thanked the Selectmen for allowing the Veterans of Foreign Wars to use the Great Hall every second Thursday of the month for the past year and thanked Seelig and McSherry for helping him facilitate an event he had in December where they had a very special ceremony and he knows he put you folks in a bind but is forever grateful.  

He also wanted to talk about Memorial Day saying that it is a very sacred holiday in the military and he felt that the parade should be led by the military honor guard and the color guard, hence he is requesting  that the  military lead the Memorial Day parade.  After the speech, those who are able to, he would like to see them proceed across the street for the laying of the wreaths with the color guard.  
He then suggested forming a Memorial Day Committee to enhance Memorial Day activities.  Maybe consisting of the Veterans Agent, the Assistant Veterans Agent, a representative from the Veterans of Foreign Wars and anyone else who might be interested along with inviting the high school band to participate in the parade.  
He was not sure if the BOS was aware that a local resident was planning on unveiling 6 to 8 forty-five by ninety-foot flags over at the elementary school in April.  This is something where we can get the entire school involved with the flags.  
Walsh said the youths today are our future and they need to be aware of what went on the past and what it means for the future.  The veterans regularly go to local elementary schools and talk with students K-3.  They have given eight dozen books to one elementary school and there are have programs where parents come in and help with patriotic programs at their school.  Also, some schools have Veterans Assemblies where they invite us, and the students get involved giving speeches and singing.  Walsh said they have not approached Halifax yet because in the past there really wasn’t a whole lot of interest at that time, but they think the time is right now and he plans on going over to the school and talk with them. 
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Garron asked if he talked with Wil Corey about this and Walsh said he has and Will he’s in agreement with everything he has said this evening and they just want to get the BOS’s thoughts Garron said from a personal standpoint he does not see a problem I don’t see any problem and Millias thinks it makes sense.  
Garron said what they have been doing is the Fire Department would be first and Walsh said it always has been that way but we’ve had so many comments, especially our Second World War Veterans, saying it is a lack of respect for the military and this is a military day.  Millias said it certainly wasn’t intentional, but he can see how they could think that.  Garron thinks it is an admirable proposal and does not see any major issues with doing it like that.  
He thanked the BOS for taking to hear his ideas and hopes that they are okay with some of things he requested especially the one having the military led the Memorial Day Parade. 
In closing Garron requested he submit something in writing as to what points he would like to make. 
Continuation Revocation Hearing – Davis Automotive 

Ms. Davis is up to date on her payment plan.  Seelig recommends continuing the revocation hearing to March 10th.

Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to continue the revocation hearing for Davis Automotive to March 10th at 7:45 p.m. 

GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS
Harrison Junk Car Status

Seelig is not sure that Mr. Harrison actually appealed the violation citations, but the Plymouth District Court will hold a hearing on February 3rd at 2 p.m.  Seelig has notified Attorney Mayo and will provide him the documents.

SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT

Revocation Hearing – Fuel Storage Permit – Kevin Miller

Kevin Miller, when he lived at this address, had a fuel storage permit.  The equipment was removed several years ago, and he has moved out-of-state.  He asked that the permit be revoked.  Seelig has notified him and the current owner.  it was asked if any of the abutter were present for the hearing and no one came forward.
Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to revoke the fuel storage permit that was issued to Kevin Miller at 123 Palmer Mill Road. 
GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS
Dwight Street Parking

Back three years ago, residents complained about cars parking on the street during daylight hours.  A note was sent out to the residents asking them to take into account the ability of motorists, emergency vehicles, delivery services, etc. going down the street when they chose to park their cars on the street.  A resident visited during the last month and asked if a similar note could be sent out, which Seelig did.  This is not an enforcement issue as the overnight parking ban is just that, overnight.  No action needed.
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General Insurance/Property/111F

Seelig informed the BOS of the following:

· The value of the Elementary School is significantly under the amount that it would cost to rebuild.  Coverage for $40 million would be additional $20,235.  Coverage for $50 million would be $28,910.  Those are material amounts, but he does not want to make the sole decision as to underestimating the value of the building and have something happen to it.

· Coverage for police/fire accident has not been updated for a number of years in connection with weekly payroll.  To bring that coverage in line with current, non-overtime, individual weekly wages would cost $10,000 or so per year.  

He plans on making these requests to the Finance Committee.  If the Town decides not to spend the money, he will understand but at least everyone will know the deficiencies we have.

Use of Town Facilities by Non-Residents

Seelig is going to invite the Youth and Recreation Commission and the Parks Commission to meet with the Board on February 11th to talk about the possibility of a fee/permit system to allow non-residents, whether taxpayers or not, to use Town facilities.

Bank Foreclosure – 110 Fairway Drive – Derelict Property

The Building Inspector has notified JP Morgan Chase Bank about conditions at 110 Fairway Drive.  While the bank has not quite foreclosed on the property, bank staff indicated an interest in beginning cleanup and securing the building.  

111F – Kyle Rogers 

Moved by Garron and seconded Millias, the Board unanimously voted to place Firefighter/Paramedic Kyle Rogers on 111F status for an injury that occurred on December 21, 2019.  
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS 

Revocation Hearing – Halifax Country Club
Seelig said previously the question came up as to whether a number of properties owned by the various entities are related to the Peck family.  The question has since come up again by the Collector’s Office so after discussion with Town Counsel, Attorney Mayo has indicated we should be looking at all these entities and if there is an interaction between them that it is  something that should be reviewed from either Board as a possibility for revoking the license.  Joseph Peck has sent in a letter to the Board detailing his position on this matter.  Seelig appreciates the amount of time he put in his analysis of the situation, but the only thing he mentioned is that John Peck is the sole owner for the Country Club business and is not specific.  He thinks that if we can get ownership information from those entities, we could simplify this.  
Garron asked if there was an “umbrella” company that owns all the properties and Seelig said no that there are different corporations or entities, there is a trust, a limited liability corporation and a regular corporation all under different names.  The question is, who owns those corporations - is it the same person and if not the same person then he agrees that there is no relationship between those entities, but we have nothing from those companies indicating that. 
Millias asked if it has been established that corporations and LLCs are exempt and Seelig said no they are never exempt in terms of property taxes.  Seelig said that Town Counsel has changed his opinion of this and understands that Peck is not happy about it.   Atty. Mayo has indicated that we should be looking at all of the entities and if there is an interaction between them then that is something that should be reviewed by the BOS as a possibility for revoking the license.  
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Garron said the bottom line is who owns what and who is responsible for paying the taxes.  Seelig said Joseph Peck is saying that John Peck is sole owner of Halifax Investments, but we do not have anything from Halifax Investments saying that or information about the other two entities as to the ownership or the beneficiaries.

Peck asked how can you hold one liable for another if you don’t know who owns them.  It is not up them (not who he means by them) to prove he does not own something.  Country Club LLC owns the property that has the liquor license, R&J LLC owns the land on Plymouth Street, the Peck Family Trust owns the land on Thompson Street – those are the legal owners.  Corporations are the same as a human being under the law.  He can see if Halifax Investments was doing business on the land that R&J LLC owns but it is not.  HE can’t provide proof that it is not doing business because He cannot prove something that doesn’t exist, so you can’t get proof of transactions that don’t happen.  The ownership structure different for all of them – his father owns 100% of Halifax Investments, my brother and I own 96% of R&J LLC.  It’s the corporation that owns the different pieces of land they are not doing business together.    If he received a letter that said this land goes into Tax Title on a certain date, then this would have been cleared up and the reason it is not is because this letter was sent.  Things happen; in the future he does not want to be in the middle of the season and  something happens and R&J LLC can’t pay the taxes, and then Mr. Seelig sends a letter threatening to revoke the liquor license and seventy people are in the unemployment line who work for Halifax Investments that has nothing to do with R&J LLC.
Seelig said he said there was going to be a hearing and did not threaten any such thing as he wouldn’t make that decision.  The Board is holding the hearing and asking for information.  It is the Board’s decision.  
Garron said someone owns the company and is being profited/not profited, from it.  All we are asking is who those people are so that we send the proper letter to the proper person.  Peck said the liquor license is owned by Halifax Investments – that’s the whole point of the corporation.  John Peck, Robert Peck and Joseph Peck do not own the liquor license and none of us own the land at 100 Country Club Drive, it’s owned by Halifax Investments.

Garron then asked who is responsible for paying the taxes on the property and Peck said Halifax Investments owns no property.  That’s who’s responsible for paying it, not John Peck, Robert Peck or Joseph Peck Halifax Investment is.  Garron asked if there was an agreement that he leases the property to these other entities, and he said no. 
Andrews asked who does the Tax Collector have listed as the current owner of the properties that owe taxes and Seelig said R&J, the Peck Family Trust.
Millias asked what does R&J own and Peck said the land where Nessralla’s farm is.  Millias then asked what does the Trust own and he said his father’s house.  Seelig added along with some other properties and Peck said it is all one piece of land and does not know how it is split up – it is on Thompson Street bit is all connected - different parcels but one chuck of land.

Millias asked who the Trustees for the Trust were, and Peck are said the Trust is owned by the beneficiaries which is approximately thirty people and John Peck is the person who can make the decisions on it.  Millias so John Peck is just the Trustee and not a beneficiary and Peck said that is correct. 
Andrews then asked R&J is just the parcel on 106 and Peck said that was correct.  Seelig said actually they own number of parcels in town.  Peck added that R&J owns a house on Cranberry Drive so there is two pieces.  
Millias asked if R&J was him and his brother and he said yes but his dad owns 4% of it.  
Selectmen Meeting – January 14, 2020




                         Page 9
Millias stated that if it only 4% you might want to divest yourself because that gives him some technical ownership in there.  Pecks knows that but who owns the corporations is irrelevant because the corporations are the ones who own the land.  Millias understood his argument.
Andrews right now, R&J gets the tax bill for that property and that’s the property that’s …Seelig said they have six properties, and all are in arrears some amounts larger than others.  Peck said of the six five are one piece.   
Garron said he still has gotten an answer as to who is responsible for paying and Seelig said Peck has actually provided the information the Board’s looking for.  For the Peck Family Trust there are about thirty beneficiaries of which is John Peck.  For R&J the owners are Robert and Joseph Peck own 96% and John Peck owns 4%.  Then John Peck owns Halifax Investments, the business that is the actual Country Club as opposed to the property, so John doesn’t have an interaction outside the 4% for those other two entities.
Andrews then asked who owns the Country Club land and Peck said the land is owned by Halifax Country Club LLC - Halifax Country Club d/b/a Halifax Investments.  Peck said the whole point of these is to protect the corporation, the shareholders & owner and the employees.  A shareholder can ‘sit” because my father has been in bed for the past ten weeks because he can’t pay taxes on the house, it protects the employees from being in the unemployment line.  
Garron who is responsible for paying the taxes and any other fees and Peck said if he asking who is the legal entity responsible for paying the taxes on the land on 106 is would be R&J LLC which is his brother, himself and John Peck has a small percent, but according to the law it’s not us on R&J LLC who are  responsible for paying those taxes – R&J LLC has its own tax id number so it is not me, my brother personally or my father who are personally responsible for the taxes.  
Garron asked if he had separate accounts that separates each one and Peck said yes completely separate and if he was talking about bank accounts and Garron said he was talking in terms of who’s responsible for taking care of all the legal matters for that piece of property – who is the head as the trustee?  Peck said there are about thirty beneficiaries that consist of his father’s kids and his grandkids.  The parcel on 106 is R&J LLC who is responsible for paying the taxes, it’s not the person that’s responsible for paying, it’s the corporation that’s responsible.
Seelig said Garron is asking who signs the checks when the check is sent, because it isn’t, an ‘entity’ because an entity does not sign the checks.  Peck said it is either him or his brother who signs the checks.  He stated that no one is trying to avoid paying taxes but what he is trying to avoid is something coming up in the future because if something does happen, and bad things happen, and id R&J LLC for some reason can’t pay the taxes, he does not want to get a letter saying that each separate entity is going to be held responsible because another piece of property held by another corporation can’t pay their taxes.  It’s not lawful number one and secondly it is there to protect the employees as well.  One has nothing to do with the other, and he thinks what legal counsel was trying to say is if they’re tied together, if R&J LLC is leasing land from Halifax Investments, or if Halifax Investments is leasing land or using land that R&J LLC owns, then the companies are tied together.
Seelig said it is the opposite here, for instance, we’ve got the situations where an entity is renting to another entity, the license holder.  The license holder is not responsible for the landlord’s taxes so we cannot go after the license holder because the landlord isn’t paying taxes, it’s not the license holder’s responsibility to pay the taxes, it’s the property owner.  
Peck agrees it’s the same situation, but none of these lands are tied together, they’re not doing business on, R&J is not doing business on Halifax Investments, Halifax Investments isn’t doing business on neither of them. 
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Millias said that some documentation would be helpful – just showing who the trustees are and that they are in fact separate.  Seelig added so that one person who owns this isn’t the same person who this does not own that.  Peck said that the Town has that documentation, they all have their own Federal ID numbers, those are the entities that own them.  Millias understands what he saying about the ID numbers but thinks in  the case of the Trust, there are some trust documents, in the case of the LLC there are LLC documents but did say not everything gets recorded, but it does put down the managers and typically in an LLC, the LLC is a singular entity as that has always been his interpretation.  Millias does not think LLC comes into play; the Trust maybe.  He asked if Halifax Investments was an LLC and Peck said it was a corporation.

Peck said if you’re asking if the businesses are tied together, you are asking for paperwork that doesn’t exist.  We know who owns the land, and under the law it’s those corporations or the trust that owns the land.  If he was doing business at 100 Country Club Drive under my name Joseph Peck, and he owed a water bill on the house on Monponsett Street that’s in my name, that’s the same entity right but Halifax Investments is not the same entity as any of the people on the list (from Collector’s office).
Garron understood what he was saying but his question was still not answered: who is the bill sent to for the taxes.  Peck said if the bill is made out to R&J LLC, he would be the one who I’m writes the checks.  The bill gets sent to R&J LLC not to John, Joe or Robert Peck.  

Millias said the question is, is John Peck’s involvement and R&J and whether he has a substantial interest in that company or not.  It appears that the entity that owns the Country Club is not you or your brother and Peck said correct.  
Seelig agrees with Peck, not on what he is saying but that entities are not connected, and he would be happy to recommend to the Board that they simply close the hearing and not take any other action.

Millias said he would make that motion.
Peck said he would set up a payment plan tomorrow but wants to be sure that should a tragedy happens six months down the road or during the season that we don’t have the same thing again.  
Speaking for himself, Millias said as long as everything remains the same, he does not think it is a problem but if the entries change in some fashion it would have to looked at again.  
Andrews asked what properties were behind in their taxes and Seelig said that there are several in the Peck Family Trust and several in R&J LLC.  Millias but not Halifax Investments, right and Seelig said correct.  

Resident Marline Awedee, who was in the audience, asked how much is owed? 
Peck thinks R&J is $21,000 and Peck Family Trust is $18,000.  Seelig said taking out the property that was foreclosed on he believes it is $80,000. 
Peck said that was not a true number because there is $44,000 for a piece of land his father gave to the Town twenty years ago, but never did the work of putting it into Tax Title so $80,000 is not owed.  
Seelig said is going by the spread sheet from the Tax Collector’s Office but can get an updated one from them.  
Peck asked Seelig if he was aware that there was $44,000 that was not owed in taxes and Seelig said which is why it dropped it from $130,000 to $80,000. 
Peck said that is not the list Seelig gave him because there is property on the list that they do not own.  Seelig said there was a foreclosed property on the list, we’ll take that out, and that leaves the rest of it.  
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Seelig said that he has heard his recommendation to the BOS and Peck said he appreciate that.
Millias said keep in mind that as far as the land goes that is in arrears the Town does have a remedy by taking it for Tax Title if it ever got to that and Peck was aware of that. 
Seelig added that some of the properties on the sheet are in Tax Title process.
Garron asked the Millias and Andrews what they wanted to and Millias said there was a motion on the floor to take Seelig’s recommendation to close the hearing and not take any other action.
Seelig recommended that they close the hearing with no action and accept Peck’s word that the ownership of the three entities are different and that will be the rule that we would be following.  If there was one person despite three corporation names, he thinks there is a case to be made but where the ownership is not intermingled, then he would say close it and take no action.  
Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board voted as follows to close the hearing and not take any other action:
	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Abstained

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Yes


Alan Dias – Interview for Planning Board

Dias began by saying that he has been a resident for forty plus years.  He is applying for the Planning Board position as he has seen in the past there have been some issues on the Board and thinks they need some new direction.  Also, he has been a member of the Board of Health for the last five years and in the past has served on numerous committees.  He feels the PB should be focused more on planning and development and seeing what our town needs such as more businesses and industrial areas developed.  
Millias

What about your background in terms of construction and plan reading?

Dias  

I am a self-employed excavation contractor for 30 + years.  I know how to read septic plans, drainage plans.  I am not one hundred percent familiar with Halifax’s particular by-law but I’m familiar with section 40A and Mass. General Laws regarding subdivision control.  I have presented clients in front of the Planning Board for the smaller Form A subdivisions.  I am not a developer I really have not work in my career as a developer and that is sort of a different area.  I am a little bit familiar with stormwater management and very familiar with drainage, road construction, utility construction and those phases of planning subdivisions.   

Millias

Do you have the time and the desire to devote?

Dias

Yes, I do.

Andrews

You are aware that you can’t represent anybody else in front of any of the Boards as an elected official correct?

Dias

I am aware that I can’t represent …

Dias

Anyone else in front of a Board.

Dias

A Board?
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Andrews

As a member of the Board of Health I went back and looked at the Conservation Committee minutes, and you represented Brookside Realty before the Conservation Commission.  You acted as their agent and their representative.

Dias

That’s incorrect.

Andrews 

It’s not incorrect it is in the minutes of 2017.

Dias

That’s incorrect.  I have no affiliation with Brookside Realty.

Andrews

Well it’s in the minutes that you were the representative for them representing them and its also in the minutes in the Planning Board meeting in 2018 that you represented Mr. White before the Planning Board.

Dias

Yes, Brad White is a friend of mine.

Andrews

But you can’t represent somebody else as a elected official before a Board in town.

Dias

I’m not aware of that particular statue.

Andrews

It is in the conflict of ethics that you have to fill out year.

Millias

You can disclose.

Andrews 

No, you can’t represent somebody else. 

Dias

Well I’m not familiar with that statue you are talking about.

Andrews

You can’t represent somebody else in front of a different Board either. 

Millias

I got to look at that.

Dias

Ya I have to look at that too.   As an elected member of the Board of Health I’m prohibited by statue from installing septic systems, which I don’t do any septic work in the town okay.  I have been in front of the Planning board representing Mr. White who is a personal friend of mine on a plan that had been submitted and needed to be revised.  so that is not a conflict of interest I have no financial interest in any way.

Andrews

You don’t have to have an interest in it you just can’t represent somebody as an elected official unless you have a person interest in that property then you represent yourself in front of a Board.

Dias

I’m not familiar with the statue you are talking about. 

Andrews

I’ll provide a copy for you if you like.

Dias

That’s fine.
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Seelig mentioned that an anonymous letter was received regarding Mr. Dias and asked if the BOS wanted it read.  Millias said that anonymous did not mean anything to him and had no standing if someone could not put their name on it.  Dias said that he is aware of the letter but has not received a copy of it.  
Timothy Fabroski – Interview for Planning Board

Mr. Fabroski was unable to make it this evening.  

David Mascio - Interview for Planning Board

Mascio began by saying that the reason he would like to serve on the Planning Board is that he wants to protect the by-laws that we have.  He understands there are some differences in the town with some things that are going on.  He brought his kids here for a reason and that is so they can grow up in a small farming community and he does not want it to get impacted and grow more than it needs to be.  There is plenty of land and he feels to leave it that way.  He wants to keep the character of the town.  Mascio has twenty plus years in the construction field.  With no disrespect he thinks we should move the older politicians – maybe they should step aside and let some younger people who have families and really care where their families are going to be brought up.  The by-laws were put together to keep the town within its character.  Andrews asked if he has the time and if he has attended any Planning Board meetings and he said yes to both.   Millias asked how long he has been in town and asked has he served on any committees or volunteered for anything.  He said he has lived in Halifax about four years and but has not served on any committees.  He added that he has attended town meeting since he has been in town.  
Again, Seelig mentioned that an anonymous letter was received regarding Mr. Mascio and asked if the BOS wanted it read.  Garron said there was no need to read it. 

Ashley DiSesa – interview for Planning Board

DiSesa has lived in the town for five years and has two children.  She moved to Halifax because she wanted to be part of the Silver Lake District.  She wants to make sure that good decisions are being made and be part of the process even if they may not be what she wants.  She has attended town meeting, volunteers at the school and had been to some PTO meetings.  She is very interested in this and has the background (has real estate license and works for a construction company) and thinks she can bring good stuff to the PB.  

Garron asked her why and she said because she is the biggest advocate for her children.
Andrews asked if she was planning on pulling papers for this position and she said yes.  Millias then asked if she does not get appointed to the PB would she still pull papers and she said yes.  

GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS

Council on Aging Resignations

Moved by Garron and seconded Millias, the Board unanimously voted to accept the resignations of Richard Wright and Ellen Murphy, effective December 31, 2019 and send letters thanking them for serving on the council.   
Stormwater Management Violation

The US EPA has notified the Town that it is in violation of the federal stormwater statutes as it has not completed work on enacting all the necessary by-laws.  The Town is working with VHB to bring the necessary by-laws to the Town Meeting in May.
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5 Short Street - Town Land - Possible Sale

The Board had received notice that someone was interested in purchasing the property.  None of the departments objected to the sale.  However, the building/house is abandoned and will require a change in the Town’s by-laws to allow for redevelopment of the building.

A possible article might be something like:

To see if the Town will vote to amend Chapter 167-8 (E) (Non-Conforming Uses) of the Code of the Town of Halifax with the following change:

E.  Abandonment.  No nonconforming use, other than any a single-family detached dwelling, which has been abandoned or discontinued for more than two (2) years shall be re-established.  Any future use shall be in conformity with the provisions of this chapter.

The Zoning Board of Appeals may approve a special permit for a single-family detached dwelling which has been abandoned or discontinued for more than two (2) years.

The Board of Selectmen had considered the above but decided to have this passed over at the special town meeting last year.  Seelig recommends that the Board resubmit the article or similar language and wait for a decision by Town Meeting before trying to sell the property.  With the ability to re-develop the property, it is likely that the own will receive more compensation in the sale.  The BOS decided to take this under consideration.  
Alleged Open Meeting Law Violation

On December 20th, a Planning Board member sent an e-mail to the other members of the Planning Board concerning a number of issues.  Planning Board member Gordon R. Andrews then replied to Ms. Troup’s e-mail including all members of the Planning Board in his reply.  Based on the frequently asked questions section of the Attorney General’s web site concerning the Open Meeting Law, these e-mails may have been in violation of the Open Meeting Law.  Unless the Board of Selectmen instructs Seelig to do otherwise, he will follow the procedure for notifications of possible open meeting law violations by notifying the Planning Board and asking for a reply.  If the reply is not responsive to the issues raised, then he will send the matter to the Attorney General’s office for a determination.  Both Millias and Garron were in agreement that Seelig move forward with this. 
Fieldstone Farms Consent Agreement 

Mr. Scott Clawson notified Seelig that he has agreed with the draft that Town Counsel Larry Mayo had drawn up so two copies are ready to sign.

Moved by Millias and second by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to sign the second modified consent agreement/judgement between the Town of Halifax and Scott Clawson. 
Theresa Renaud/Gordon C. Andrews Complaint

Mr. Andrews asked that the Board of Selectmen read Kathleen Clark’s letter of December 2, 2019, into the record.

Millias and Garron felt that the hearing has been closed on this matter and there is no need to re-open it.  
Andrews v. Halifax

The court has issued final judgment in favor of Mr. Andrews.  The Party Trust has until March 13, 2020, to obtain all zoning approvals and related relief.  If such permits are not obtained by that date, the ZBA is instructed to revoke the special permits and associated building permits.  Mr. Andrews was awarded $285 in costs from the Party Trust and $313.22 from the Town.  Mr. Andrews has appealed the Court’s decision and requested a new trial or an amendment in the Court’s judgment.  
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He has asked for the Court to issue specific rulings on various zoning issues and that he be allowed to introduce additional evidence that various Town officials acted in bad faith in this matter and additional damages should be awarded to him.

Party Trust Amanda’s Estates

The Party Trust received site plan approval, based on a new plan, from the Planning Board on December 2, 2019.  The Party Trust filed a special permit application with the ZBA.  The initial hearing was held on January 13th and will continue on February 10th.
92 Lingan Street

The Town took possession this property through foreclosure after the house burned down and the taxes ceased to be paid.  Various parties have decided to store vehicles (truck, boat, car) and objects and materials on the property.  Seelig recommends that the Board instruct him to notify the abutters of the Town’s ownership of the property and to place notices on said vehicles of the same, giving the owners until January 28th to remove all vehicles, objects, and materials from the property else the Town take and dispose of them.  The Board may wish to consider placing a temporary fence around the property or at least “No Trespassing” signs and notify the Police Department of the same.  At some point funding may be needed to clean up the lot.  As mentioned above, it would be helpful to have a change in the zoning by-laws so as to tell this parcel as a developable lot.

Moved by Garron and second by Millias, the Board unanimously authorized Seelig to notify the abutters of the Town’s ownership of the property and to place notices on said vehicles of the same, giving the owners until January 28th to remove all vehicles, objects, and materials from the property else the Town take and dispose of them.  
Fire Department Grant

Award of $2,390.07 from the State for hoods and gloves from the Firefighter Turnout Gear Grant program.
Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously authorized the Chair, Troy E. Garron, to sign the Fire Department Grant from the State.  
John Peck - Earth Removal

The Board received a notice of a hearing on February 3rd at 2 p.m. in Plymouth Street Court in connection with the citation issued.  Seelig has notified Town Counsel.

Holmes Public Library Donation of Withdrawn Materials

The library would like to donate books and associated material that is withdrawn from the library’s collection be donated to Dove Inc.  

Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously approved the request to allow the Holmes Public Library to donate books and associated materials to Dove Inc.  
Renewal of Motorcycle Lease

Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously authorized the Chair, Troy E. Garron, to sign the renewal of the lease agreement.   
Transfer of Town Vehicle – 2011 Ford Crown Victoria

The Police Department would like to have a formal decision from the Board of Selectmen transferring the old ACO vehicle to the appropriate department.
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Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews the Board unanimously voted to declare the 2001 Ford Crown Victoria surplus and have it gifted/transferred from the Police Department to the Assessor’s Department.
Solar Fields Home Rule Petition

Millias brought in a home rule petition from Mattapoisett that would specifically allow the community to tax, as personal property, solar systems greater than 25kW or else sign a PILOT.  He would like to see Halifax submit a similar home rule petition in order to encourage the Legislature to deal with the situation caused by the inadequacy of state laws concerning solar systems along with various court decisions.  Seelig will run the petition by town counsel.  
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT

Alexander Mazin – Bud’s Goods – Host Community Agreement
Seelig said Buds has asked for the following amendments

· Change the maximum size of the building/processing facility from 10,000 square feet to
20,000 square feet

· Allow for indoor cultivation in the building so that they can grow starter plants indoors

Along with these two possible amendments, the Town may wish to consider the following:

· Extensive process if nuisances are reported

· Additional language in connection with “Reasonable Costs”/the costs that the Town incurs because of the facility

· Language concerning the renewal of the HCA

· Change the “most favored nation” section to be beneficial to the Town
Mazin said he is not proposing an indoor cultivation but wanted to add the word ‘indoor’ and ‘outdoor’ cultivation because they have to propagate plums before the season so he does not want to any confusion to think that we wouldn’t technically be growing indoors.  There will be some little happening inside to prepare for the outdoor season.  Millias asked if there was any special conditions, procedures or equipment for the indoor facility and Mazin said no and that everything is still perceived exactly he presented it except he wanted to clarify that there would be some vegetation happening indoors to prepare for the outdoor harvest.
Garron asked if this was in addition to the storage shed he wanted and he said that they have proposed a larger potential structure on site up to 20,000 square feet versus the 10,000 they initially proposed.  
Millias asked if they previously discussed sprinklers because 7,500 square feet of an enclosed building triggers fire suppression and Mazin said yes.  They are looking into all that right now, we just brought on Civil Engineers to look at all the utilities that would be required to bring in power and water.  They have also scheduled soil tests so they can determine if there are any metals in the soils and were able to perk some of the land and in terms of structures, they might do multiple smaller structures.  With forty-seven acres they can get slightly more creative, but a majority of the space is for drying the plant at the end of the harvest, those same drying rooms would use as propagation rooms. 
Andrews asked if the timeline when people would be going to the site change seeing he was going to start the indoor propagation and Mazin said no, if everything goes smoothly he thinks they can start preparing probably in the fall of this year and their first summer outdoor harvest in 2021.
Andrews asked if still planned to grow hemp because he brought up that you can’t grow hemp near the marijuana plants and Mazin said season one would be just hemp.  
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Andrews stated that if he was looking to propagate out and use a larger area then he was going to have to de-contaminate that area.  
Mazin said that is a good point and they would have to figure out how to potentially pick up a mid-harvest in between to get some additional land for the hemp ground.  So in the summer if we plan accordingly and we grow our clones indoors, we can potentially get two harvests in a season instead of one  and if we do the two seasons maybe we can remediate soil on one and grow on the other.  
Andrews pointed out that at the pubic presentation he presented that there was going to be one harvest at the end of the season.  Mazin explained that the timeline will still be the same and they are just picking up a shorter and smaller plant, but he is happy to agree to the one harvest season.  He further said that they are trying to improve what they can maximize in a season.  If they can do a little bit more growing indoors, they can potentially get a larger or smaller but more harvest.

Millias said there was concerns about fumes/odor so would there be any in that two-week period and have to ventilate and Mazin said nothing needs to be done when you are cloning.  The goal is to go from a seed to about a 3-inch plant within that time.   
Garron asked if it would hardy enough to put outside in the early spring and he said New England summer starts at different points every year but the nice thing is if we can grow our seedlings early on, we can continue to get out an extra week or two if we need it.  
Garorn ask if he was looking for a decision tonight and he was but knows it will be with conditions and contingencies.  
Seelig reviewed four other agreements that had outdoor facilities.  In Truro they ended up with an extensive process for dealing with nuisances and what he wanted to do in this case was to make sure that since we are beginning with an outdoor cultivation facility, that the abutters have some ability and that there is a process they can follow should there be any problems.  Seelig took what was done in Truro and put that together under the Town’s possible amendments for Bud’s Goods.  The next amendment was the reasonable cost factors connected with the idea that some of the language of the state laws, state regulations, is the amount of money the Town receives should be reasonably related to the costs of what the Town incurs because of the facility being there.  What this basically says is whatever we do collect, that’s considered to be a reasonable cost, and there is no waiving of any contention.  Another amendment would be when we start the process of renewing the Host Community Agreement (six months prior to the conclusion of the five-year term of the Host Community Agreement) we agree to engage in good faith to re-negotiation of a new community impact faith.  Mazin said to that point when they go for renewal for their license at the State level if we do not have a reviewed Host Community Agreement, they cannot renew their annual State license.  Lastly Seelig said was if Bud’s signs an agreement with another community and the terms are more favorable to that community than the ones that are in our HCA, then we get to amend our agreement so that it would be equal to what is agreed to in the other community.

Garron asked Millias and Andrews how they felt about twenty thousand square feet instead of the ten?  Millias did not think it makes any difference seeing as it was a large parcel.  Andrews:  asked if he signs this agreement with Halifax and he grows the plants here, then he has an agreement with Lakeville, where the plants are processed and then you have an agreement where you sell the plants in Worcester.  Mazin said it will be his own retail stores but there will be other retail stores at wholesale sales.  
Andrews stated that if it’s a three percent revenue with the Town of Halifax, three percent revenue in Lakeville and three percent in Worcester, then he is giving up nine percent of revenue.  Mazin said theoretically yes, but with every entity it is a different transaction and there are different mark-ups that are taken into account so, it is not nine percent from my Halifax.  
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He does not pay the entire bracket he just pays that amount as he enters into that bracket you just pay that amount for that bracket hence three percent at retail level, three percent at extract level, and three percent at wholesale.
Andrews was not sure if he read it right because said  like it was three percent revenue and Mazin said it  - the way this entity would function it would still be as revenue, we’re just selling it to another producer that happens to be us.  We’re selling wholesale material out of Halifax.
Andrews pointed out that he basically is running three separate businesses where one sells to the next.  Mazin said that was correct and wishes he could have one but the tax codes don’t really make it favorable to do so.
Garron asked if it was going to be indoor or outdoor and he said predominately outdoor.  He said he has no intention to grow indoor and the reason being is from an environmental standpoint and the cost to produce indoors is so much more.  He wanted to clarify in the language that there is going to be some level of indoor growing.  Millias did not think it was clarification but a new thing.  Mazin is happy to take it off the table if it is an issue and Millias said he does not have a problem with it but wanted to clarify this is the first time of them hearing of this.  Mazin was prepared that it could arise things but wanted to be transparent and say there will be some indoor growing.  
Andrews asked if there was wording …  it could be indoor growing for profit propagation purposes.  Millias said he really does not know how long he will have the plants inside because that varies with the weather and you’re not actually going to cultivate it inside the he thinks maybe define, put a definition of propagation in there – Mazin said not an issue.  
Garron asked the BOS their thoughts and Millias said he is not a big fan of marijuana but having said that he does not see the indoor grow impacting a whole lot.  Andrews wanted to see the whole thing before they vote to approve it.  He is fine as long as the indoor propagation is defined because he thinks they are looking at a different PILOT if it is an indoor propagation and what the building would be like.  He is not saying what you presented is different, but as long as we define that you are not setting up an indoor grow.  Mazin said the town could limit their electrical capacity and that there are many ways to structure this and they can work with Town Counsel about it.  Millias asked Mazin if he wanted to put that together and they can look at it in two weeks and he said he could do that.  Andrews said the only other thing is to see the language about the nuisance.
Mazin will send everything to Seelig, Seelig then will bring to Town Counsel and in the meantime Mazin can look at the amendments Seelig put in there.  Attorney Mayo can wind it up then bring it back to the Board.  Mazin will be back on February 28th at 7:30 p.m. 
GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS

Aldana Road Parcels

Seelig read two letters from Massachusetts Department of Fish & Game expressing interest in purchasing town owned property on Aldana road and property on 49 Elm Street (Katzenberger property).  The Town does not have a particular interest in the property on Elm Street, but the State would like a letter of support for the purchase of the property.  This property would provide a southern access point to the Burrage Pond property.  If the Board would like to talk with Joan Pierce about the parcel and the State’s intent an appointment can be set up at a future BOS meeting.  It was asked if the house on the Elm Street property was going to be demolished.  Seelig will check on that. 
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EXECUTIVE SESSION

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board voted as follows to enter into Executive Session at 9:18 p.m. with Water Superintendent, Keith Swanson; Building Maintenance Director, Scott Materna and Highway Surveyor, Steve Hayward to discuss contract negotiations for the Mixed Bargaining Unit:
	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Yes


Garron announced that no statement would be made at the end of the Executive Session and the Board would not reconvene in open session.

--------------

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board voted as follows to come out of Executive Session at 10:15 p.m.: 
	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes


MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 10:15 p.m.

-------------------------------------------------

Gordon C. Andrews 
Clerk
/pjm
